	
	 

I. BACKGROUND
The Inter-American Committee on Ports (CIP) is a committee of the Inter-American Council for Integral Development (CIDI), established in compliance with resolution AG/RES.1573 (XXVIII-O/98) of the General Assembly, and in accordance with Articles 77 and 93 of the Charter of the Organization of American States (OAS) and Articles 5 and 15 of the Statutes of CIDI.
The purpose of the Committee is to serve as a permanent Inter-American forum of the member countries of the Organization, for the strengthening of hemispheric cooperation in the area of port-sector development, with the active participation and collaboration of the private sector.
The Executive Board of the Inter-American Committee on Ports (CECIP) serves as the executing agency for Committee resolutions. Pursuant to Article 63 of its Rules of Procedure, the Board shall meet once a year. To that end, through resolution CECIP/RES.8 (III-01), the Committee decided that the Fourth Meeting of the Executive Board would be held in the Eastern Republic of Uruguay in 2002.
The draft agenda was prepared by the CIP Secretariat, in coordination with the Chair of the Executive Board. The Rules of Procedure of the Inter-American Committee on Ports governed the meeting.
II. PLACE AND DATE
The Fourth Meeting of the CECIP was held at the Headquarters of the Latin American Integration Association (LAIA), in Montevideo, Uruguay, from December 3 to 7, 2002.
III. AGENDA
1. Approval of the agenda and ratification of the agreements reached at the preliminary meeting of heads of delegation 

2. Report from the CIP Secretariat 

3. Report from the Chair of the Subcommittee on Policy and Coordination 

4. Report from the Chair of the Subcommittee on Port Training 

5. Report from the Chair of the Subcommittee on Port Administration 

6. Report from the Chairs of the Technical Advisory Groups 

7. Cooperation for port development 

8. The regulation of port concessions 

9. Presentation on the ports of Uruguay 

10. Presentation on the ports of Venezuela 

11. Meetings of the Subcommittees of the Executive Board 

12. Presentation of the reports by the Chairs of the Subcommittees on their previous meetings 

13. Statement of the Special Port Program 

14. Place and date of the Fifth Meeting of the Executive Board 

15. Place and date of the Sixth Meeting of the Executive Board 

 

 

 

16. Consideration and approval of draft resolutions to establish the Work Plan of the Executive Board for 2003 

17. Other issues 

 

IV. MEETING OFFICERS
 

Chair: Diego Pinkler (Argentina)
Vice Chair: Everton Walters (Barbados)
Coordinator: Mario Montemurro (Uruguay)
Secretary: Carlos M. Gallegos (OAS)
 

Subcommittees of the Executive Board
 

Chair, Subcommittee on Policy and Coordination: Diego Pinkler (Argentina)
Chair, Subcommittee on Port Training: Raymond Barberesi (United States)
Chair, Subcommittee on Port Administration: Alfonso Rodríguez (Panama)
 

V. PARTICIPANTS
 

The following member countries of the Executive Board participated in the meeting: Argentina, Barbados, Brazil, Canada, Costa Rica, United States, Guatemala, Mexico, Panama, the Dominican Republic and Uruguay. The delegations of other OAS member countries also participated: Bolivia, Ecuador, El Salvador, Nicaragua, Paraguay, Peru, St. Kitts and Nevis, St. Vincent and the Grenadines, Suriname and Venezuela. Also attending were: the delegation of Spain, in its capacity as Permanent Observer to the OAS; observers from the following international organizations: the Andean Community of Nations (CAN), the Central American Commission of Maritime Transport (COCATRAM), the Federation of National Associations of Cargo Agents of Latin America and the Caribbean (ALACAT) and the International Maritime Organization (IMO); and special guests. The list of participants is attached as Annex A to this report.
 

VI. DOCUMENTS
 

The list of meeting documents is attached as Annex B to this report.
 

VII. PROCEEDINGS
 

At the meeting, a preliminary meeting of heads of delegation, an inaugural session, four plenary sessions, meetings of the Executive Board Subcommittees, and a closing session were held.
 

 

 

 

 

1. Inaugural Session
 

The inaugural session was held at 10:00 a.m. on December 4, 2002, and was attended by Mr. Lucio Cáceres, Minister of Public Works and Transportation of Uruguay; Mr. Agustín Aguerre, President of the National Port Authority (ANP) of Uruguay; Mr. Roberto Casañas, Director of the OAS office in Uruguay; Dr. Diego Pinkler, Chair of the Executive Board and representative of Argentina, and Dr. Carlos M. Gallegos, Executive Secretary of the Inter-American Committee on Ports (CIP) of the OAS.
 

Mr. Agustín Aguerre welcomed the member country delegations and guests. He underscored the importance of the issues to be addressed during the meeting, highlighting in particular the issue of security and new legislation enacted in the United States as a defensive measure to reduce the risks of terrorism and drug trafficking, which were having a direct impact on port systems in the hemisphere. He then expressed his pleasure that the ANP was hosting the meeting  and wished the participants success in their deliberations.
 

Mr. Roberto Casañas, on behalf of the General Secretary of the OAS, welcomed the delegates and thanked the Government of Uruguay and LAIA for offering their facilities. He emphasized the importance assigned by the OAS to the Inter-American Committee on Ports (CIP) because of the continuous support it provides to port systems and trade in the hemisphere’s countries, noting the increasingly intensive interaction between the public and private sectors within this forum.
 

Dr. Diego Pinkler thanked the Government of Uruguay for hosting the meeting and for the warm reception received by his authorities. He referred to the Committee's priorities in 2003, highlighting the issues of port security, port reform and improvements, and the strengthening of ties among member countries and observers to the OAS.
 

Lastly, the Minister of Public Works and Transportation of Uruguay, Mr. Lucio Caceres, noted the upward trend and improvement in production and trade resulting from the reactivation of regional integration processes, such as the Andean Community, the Central American Common Market, and Mercosur. He said that all of these processes were contributing to the establishment of a Free Trade Area of the Americas (FTAA). He stressed the need for a solid infrastructure of roads, airports, and especially ports, since much of the region's trade was transported by sea and because ports constitute indispensable links in the logistical chain for commerce in goods. He noted the challenge posed to hemispheric security by the events of September 2001 in the United States, and pointed out that new legislation adopted in that country for the purposes of protection could potentially conflict with the legislation in other countries, underscoring the need to establish common standards for harmonization in this area. He observed that all of the various security measures would result in an increase in export costs for countries in the hemisphere which would have to be addressed with new technologies, in the hope that these measures would be taken in the genuine interests of security and would not be abused as a means of imposing para-tariff measures. He concluded by wishing the participants success in their deliberations and officially opened the meeting.
 

2. First Plenary Session
 

The First Plenary Session was held at 11:00 a.m. on December 4, 2002, and was chaired by Dr. Diego Pinkler, Chair of the Executive Board and principal delegate of Argentina.
 

Approval of the agenda and ratification of the agreements reached at the preliminary meeting of heads of delegation (item 1 on the agenda)
The meeting agenda (document CECIP/doc.3/02 Rev.2), included in section III of this report, was approved. Decisions on the following matters, considered by the heads of delegation at a preliminary meeting, were also taken:
 

a. Officers of the meeting: indicated in section IV of this report; 

 

b. Schedule: indicated in document CECIP/doc.4/02 Rev.1; 

 

c. Deadline for the presentation of proposals: Set at 6:00 p.m. on Thursday, December 5, 2002, bearing in mind that the source of financing must be indicated for all projects; 

 

d. Documents to be provided: a CD for each delegation containing the documents that the Secretariat had received sufficiently in advance of the meeting; and a diskette containing documents produced during the meeting. Hard copies of documents would be reproduced only when indispensable for review and discussion by the delegates. 

 

Report from the CIP Secretariat (item 2 on the agenda)
The Executive Secretary of the CIP, Dr. Carlos M. Gallegos summarized the main activities carried out by the Executive Board in 2002, included in document CECIP/doc.24/02. He described them as falling into five main areas:
 

a. Strengthening of hemispheric port dialogue, through the Third Meeting of the Executive Board of the CIP in the Dominican Republic, as well as the Third Meeting of the each of the Technical Advisory Groups, i.e. on Port Operations, Port Security, and Navigation Safety and Environmental Protection. Each of these meetings had analyzed, studied, and approved important resolutions concerning Port improvements. The Secretariat had programmed, organized, and provided assistance in connection with these meetings. 

 

b. Cooperation for port development in the hemisphere had taken place in two substantive areas. First, training for port personnel continued to be a major priority for the CIP, and more than 50% of the cooperation budget had been allocated to this activity. Overall, training had been provided to more than 450 port officials in the hemisphere during the year. The second area was direct technical assistance to the 

 

 

port administrations and authorities of Peru, Nicaragua, and the Dominican Republic. Technical support had also been provided to the offices of the Chairs of the Technical
Advisory Groups: Mexico, the United States, and Argentina. In particular, assistance had been provided to the United States Maritime Administration (US MARAD) in executing the Inter-American Program on Port Security.
 

c. Progress in integrating with other international cooperation agencies and the private sector. The Secretariat collaborated with various organizations, agencies, and institutions at the national and international levels for the organization of special events. The Secretariat participated in more than 12 international fora on port-sector issues, including AAPA, ASAPRA, CAN, ECLAC, COCATRAM, WHTI and IMO. He also reported on progress in connection with an agreement between the Inter-American Agency for Cooperation and Development (IACD) and the CIP, both of the OAS, and Puertos del Estado, of Spain, to conduct technical, legal, and training cooperation programs based on the experiences and best practices of the Spanish ports in order to help develop port systems in Latin America and the Caribbean. It was also noted that private- sector interest had been strengthened through greater participation by business representatives in the work of the TAGs. 

 

d. The dissemination of information on, and the promotion of, Latin American port systems, primarily through the electronic media, the CIP web page (www.oas.org/cip), publication of the regular Inter-American Port Newsletter, and e-mail liaison with the CIP office (cgallegos@oas.org), in addition to the publication of documents, studies, and other technical reports. 

 

e. Institutional and administrative development of the CIP office. He described progress in connection with the Agreement on Cooperation and Mutual Assistance among the Inter-American Port Authorities, which had been signed by 10 member countries. In terms of administrative matters, he stressed the importance of contributions for training and technical assistance programs and projects. The level of contribution arrears, however, was also noted. Cumulative arrears by member countries in the payment of their contributions to the fund had exceeded one hundred thousand dollars, or nearly 50% of an annual budget. 

 

In concluding, the Chair thanked the Secretariat for its work. The Executive Board then approved the Secretary's report.
 

Report from the Chair of the Subcommittee on Policy and Coordination (item 3 on the agenda)
 

Dr. Luis Abot, delegate of Argentina, country serving as Chair of the Subcommittee, reported on progress in carrying out the Subcommittee's Work Plan for 2002, highlighting the following points:
 

 

 

a. Follow-up of the integration processes in the hemisphere, of the World Trade Organization, and their impact on its Ports. The Secretary reported on follow-up by his office in compiling information, participating in the meetings of regional fora, and conducting research to obtain necessary information. He mentioned that all of this information was available in the Secretariat to delegations upon request. Presentations were then given on regional integration fora and progress in this area with impact on ports. The Andean countries: Mr. Alfredo del Castillo, representing the Andean Community of Nations (CAN), gave a presentation on progress toward regional integration in general. He noted that the CAN’s Andean Committee of Aquatic Transport Authorities (CAATA) had two working groups, one on the development and evolution of merchant marines, and the other on ports. He indicated that the CAATA was closely following the CIP's activities and Plan of Action and had held five Andean port colloquia, which had resulted in a valuable exchange of ideas among port authorities in the region. Consideration had also been given to relevant studies on such matters as logistics and competition, prepared by the Andean Development Corporation (CAF), where support was being provided to ports as fundamental links in the distribution chain. He thanked the CIP for its support for various activities, such as the course on port security held in Lima the previous August. The Central American Countries: Mr. Alfonso Breuillet, Executive Director of the Central American Commission of Maritime Transport (COCATRAM), described cooperation from several regional organizations in the area of ports, and indicated that COCATRAM had assumed responsibility for executing related coordination activities. He referred in particular to support received from ROCRAM, the TRAINMAR training network, the Ibero-American Forum on Maritime and Port Legislation, and the implementation work of the Facilitation Committees pursuant to the FAL Agreement. He said that all of these activities provided a valuable contribution to efforts under way in the sector on these various issues. He described progress in the area of customs and joint and juxtaposed customs activities. He then referred to the importance of trade corridors, an area where ports have an important role to play. With respect to joint work being conducted with the CIP, he described areas of cooperation, and in particular security, training, tariffs, infrastructure requirements, implementation of Global Positioning Systems (GPS), and progress in the study of regional coastwise trade. He then referred to an ECLAC study on trade between the Caribbean countries and Central America, conducted recently by experts in that organization, showing that the high costs of maritime transport were adversely affecting trade between those regions, with recommendations to reduce those costs. The English-speaking Caribbean Countries: The representative of the International Maritime Organization (IMO) in the Caribbean, Mr. Curtis Roach, spoke about progress toward integration within the Caribbean Common Market (Caricom), which currently had 15 member countries and was of great economic importance for all ports. He spoke about the importance of maritime transport, which, except in Suriname and Belize, represented the most significant means of transport and trade development. He explained the development strategies being implemented to accelerate consolidation of the common market envisaged, particularly by the least developed countries in the region, which had set up a special Working Group to 

 

establish goals and necessary activities for 2003. He singled out maritime port security affairs as an area of particular interest.
 

b. Evaluation of the Technical Advisory Groups. The Chair proposed to continue the practice of previous years and requested the Secretary to explain the procedure. The Secretary explained that the three TAGs, set up in 1999 and reauthorized by the Committee in 2001 to continue their work for two more years, 2002 and 2003, had to be evaluated by the Executive Board each year, pursuant to the Board’s Rules of Procedure. The evaluation of each TAG is based on its Chair’s report to the Executive Board on the extent to which its Work Plan for the previous year had been completed. Since the TAG sessions would be taking place during the meeting, it was not considered advisable to repeat those presentations. The practice was therefore to listen to the report presented by the Chairs to their respective TAGs, and failing objections, to approve them. This had been done, and the TAG's had been evaluated favorably. 

 

c. Agreement on Cooperation and Mutual Assistance among Inter-American Port Authorities. The Secretary reported (document CECIP/doc.17/02) that, to date, 10 countries had agreed to subject to the provisions of the agreement: Antigua and Barbuda, Argentina, Bolivia, Colombia, Costa Rica, Haiti, Peru, the Dominican Republic, Suriname and Uruguay. He explained that each member country could decide whether it wished to do so by: (a) signature, not subject to ratification, acceptance, or approval; (b) signature subject to ratification, acceptance, or approval; (c) accession. He indicated that a number of accreditation problems had to be resolved and that the Secretariat would inform the delegations concerned on this point in the near future. He recalled that the Agreement was open at the OAS General Secretariat to the signature of all member countries that had not yet signed it. Lastly, he emphasized that member countries having already signed the agreement should deposit the corresponding instrument of ratification, acceptance, or accession at the OAS General Secretariat. 

 

d. Relations with other international organizations and with the private sector. The Secretariat reported on the significant progress made in collaborating with various international organizations, such as AAPA, CAN, ECLAC, COCATRAM, IAPH, IMO, and UNCTAD, among others. The Secretariat expected to continue pursuing this course of action, expanding its activities with other organizations. With the valuable collaboration of the international organizations, it had been possible to carry out activities of mutual interest at lower cost to the Secretariat. Relations with the private sector had also been strengthened, in particular through their increasing participation as associate members in the meetings of the Technical Advisory Groups. Congratulations were extended to member delegations that had been involving the private sector in the CIP’s activities. 

 

 

 

 

e. CIP Magazine. The delegation of Argentina presented a proposal to give priority to the scientific character of the magazine, with limited publicity. He also indicated his interest in seeing the magazine published as soon as possible, and invited the delegates to reflect favorably on his proposal at the next meeting of the Subcommittee. 

 

f. Fourth Meeting of the Executive Board of the CIP. Lastly, the Chair reported that his office had provided support for the organization of the meeting, and had been in communication with the Chair of the ANP and with the national coordinator for the event, as well as with the Secretariat, to ensure the proper organization and programming of the meeting. 

 

In concluding, the Chair thanked the cooperating delegations for helping to carry out of the Subcommittee's Work Plan for 2002. The Chair of the Executive Board thanked the Chair of the Subcommittee for his report, which the Executive Board then approved.
 

Report from the Chair of the Subcommittee on Port Training (item 4 on the agenda)
 

Mr. Raymond Barberesi, principal delegate of the United States, country serving as Chair of the Subcommittee, reported on progress in carrying out the Subcommittee's Work Plan for 2002, highlighting the following points:
 

a. Execution of the Inter-American Port Training Program. The Chair reported on the execution of the Inter-American Port Training Program in 2002, which his country’s Maritime Administration (US MARAD) had been implementing with assistance from the CIP Secretariat and funds from the Inter-American Agency for Cooperation and Development (IACD), of the OAS. He described this work as extremely important and indicated that very good results had been obtained from the courses held in Barbados (document CECIP/doc.10/02), Peru (document CECIP/doc.11/02), Guatemala (document CECIP/doc.12/02) and Uruguay. He said that under recent security legislation in his country, these courses had been cited as a model to be followed in helping to combat security and terrorism problems. The Secretary then described other activities being conducted: the Ibero-American Courses on Port Management (Madrid) (document CECIP/doc.6/02) and Port Engineering (Santander) (document CECIP/doc.5/02), held with support from the Puertos del Estado of Spain; the Course on Port Security to Combat Illicit Drug Trafficking, in Santo Domingo (document CECIP/doc.8/02), sponsored by the Inter-American Drug Abuse Control Commission (CICAD) and the Dominican Port Authority; the Seminar on Port Tariffs held in Lima (document CECIP/doc.16/02) with support from UNCTAD and the Institute for Maritime Development (INDESMAR); and the Seminar on Port Efficiency and Security (Montevideo), sponsored by the Latin American Integration Association (LAIA). The Chair emphasized the importance of these activities and thanked the Secretariat and all of the cooperating institutions for their valuable contributions to this effort. 
 

 

b. Fellowships for the Master’s Course in Port Management and Intermodal Transportation. The Secretary presented a report on this matter (document CECIP/doc.7/02), indicating the process followed in selecting four fellows from Colombia, Mexico and Peru for the courses in 2001-2002 and 2002-2003. The Chair thanked the Fundación Instituto Portuario de Estudios and Cooperación (IPEC) of Valencia, Spain, for its contribution to this project. 

 

c. Fellowships for the International Course on Port Planning and Management at the University of New Orleans. The Secretary presented a report on this matter (document CECIP/doc.9/02) indicating the process followed to select three fellows from Grenada and Trinidad and Tobago for the 2002 course. 

 

d. Coordination by the Secretariat with training organizations and institutions. The Secretariat reported that it had been working with several academic institutions to develop joint activities of mutual interest. These included Universidad Marítima Internacional (Panama), Universidad del Caribe (Venezuela), the programs of TRAINMAR, ATAS, CARICOM, CAN, Universidad Austral (Argentina), and others. 

 

e. Questionnaire. The Secretariat reported on the questionnaire to identify training needs in the port sector in Latin America and the Caribbean, which had been sent to all of the port administrations, and on the results obtained. In this connection, he presented document CECIP/doc.25/02, which provided information on the procedure followed, the results obtained from the questionnaire, and the principal conclusions and recommendations derived from it. The Chair thanked the Secretariat for its valuable contribution and urged port authorities and academic institutions in the region to draw on these conclusions and recommendations in preparing and executing their training programs. 

 

In concluding, the Chair thanked the member countries and Secretariat for their valuable assistance in executing the Work Plan. The Chair of the Executive Board thanked the Chair of the Subcommittee for his report, which the Executive Board then approved.
 

Report from the Chair of the Subcommittee on Port Administration (item 5 on the agenda)
 

Mr. Alfonso Rodríguez, representative of Panama, country serving as Chair of the Subcommittee, reported on progress in carrying out the Subcommittee's Work Plan during 2002 (document CECIP/doc.26/02), covering the following points:
 

a. Reforms and modernization of port systems. The delegate of Argentina, Dr. Luis Abot, reported that for reasons of time (having assumed these responsibilities only a few weeks earlier) it had not been possible to complete this task. He requested that the matter be left pending for presentation at the next meeting.
 

 

b. Port costs. The delegate of Mexico, Mr. Francisco Pastrana, reported that the questionnaire had been designed to collect information on performance indicators and had been sent to the member countries. He had received responses from only seven countries. He also explained that, because of the way in which many countries applied their costs, it had been very difficult to prepare precise comparative tables, and that only a few general conclusions could be drawn. He indicated that complete information on this point was available for consultation.
 

c. Ports and the tourism industry. The delegate of the Dominican Republic, Captain Salvador Montás, presented the "Operating Procedures Manual for Cruise Ships in Ports" (document CECIP/doc.27/02), which he described as a valuable reference source for this purpose. It had been based on important contributions from the International Council of Cruise Lines. He also presented document CECIP/doc.28/02 "Ports and the Tourism Cruise Industry", which included information on new cruise ship designs and their impact on operations and terminal logistics. The Chair thanked them up for their presentation on both of these valuable contributions.
 

d. Statistics. The delegate of Mexico reported that the statistics on Ibero-American ports had been completely updated to the year 2000 only, since only 50% of the necessary responses had been received in 2001. He referred to the forms designed for this purpose, indicating that many countries had sent information on their main port only, not their entire port systems. He gave examples of the most common problems detected in these operations and urged the delegates of the member countries to submit complete information as soon as possible. He also asked the countries to designate one or more persons in order to have a direct and personalized communication channel when requesting information. The delegate of Venezuela explained that the same problems had been encountered in the Andean Community countries and that a form had been designed accordingly. The representative of COCATRAM, Engineer Alfonso Breuillet, expressed the same concern. The delegation of Mexico was entrusted with continuing its efforts to improve the data collection form, taking the CAN and COCATRAM forms into account.
 

e. Study of the city-port relationship. The delegate of Venezuela, Captain Julio Peña, said that this was one of the problems that was most affecting the development and potential growth of ports and had been a continuous source of conflict between ports and their municipalities. He gave a few examples, such as the case of Puerto Cabello in Venezuela, where the port was totally confined by the city, the only alternative being to evaluate possibilities for reclaiming land from the sea, a difficult and often costly solution. He said that he had attended the world meeting of port cities held in China, where several countries presented innovative alternatives for dealing with this problem, all of which would be included in a document for the next meeting. He offered to provide information from that meeting to interested parties upon request.
 

 

 

 

f. Quality control. The delegate of Mexico, Mr. Francisco Pastrana, reported on possibilities for uniform application in the member countries of the Ibero-American model of excellence for quality control applicable to the port system. He pointed out that the total quality model that had been used had been proposed by the Latin American Foundation for Quality Control (FUNDIBEQ), and had been accompanied by a best practices guide for self-assessment. He pointed out that the Working Group had prepared two documents that would be distributed to the member countries: an explanatory form on the environment in which quality is to be controlled and a document explaining how the quality model operates.
 

g. Dredging. The delegate of Venezuela said that he had unfortunately received few responses to the questionnaire on dredging and companies offering such services. In order to draw conclusions from the study, he requested that countries return their data collection forms. He urged the delegates to submit this information as soon as possible in order to prepare a report for the next meeting.
 

h. Best practices. The Secretariat reported that an agreement was being signed by the IACD and the CIP, of the OAS, and Puertos del Estado of Spain, for the transfer of best practices from Spanish ports to ports in the region. He hoped that this information would be well received so as to facilitate port improvement and development projects.
 

i. The participation of women in hemispheric port affairs. The Secretariat presented document CECIP/doc.15/02, which included a proposal rules of procedure and a of the 2003 Work Plan Proposal for the Working Group on this subject. The Chair expressed appreciation for this valuable contribution.
 

To conclude, the Chair thanked all of the delegations and institutions that had helped to fulfill the Work Plan. The Chair of the Executive Board thanked the Subcommittee Chair for his report, which the Executive Board then approved.
 

Reports from the Chairs of the Technical Advisory Groups (item 6 on the agenda)
 

The Chairs presented reports on the meetings of their respective TAGs, which had been held during the course of the Executive Board's Meeting. The main points covered in these reports were as follows:
 

TAG on Port Operations. Mr. Jesús Vega, of Navega Asociados, Vice Chair of the TAG, described the TAG's progress in 2002, highlighting the following issues: trends in container traffic (presented by Antonio Moreno, of ICAVE in Mexico); technological platform for port management (presented by Henry Castillo, of TISUR, Peru); and industrial security (presented by Guillermo Cárdenas, of Chile). He pointed out that the TAG covered a wide range of issues and was dealing with them one by one. He said that new associate members had joined, which augured well for the Group's objectives. He proposed a Work Plan for 2003, indicating that he hoped to receive the support of all member countries and associate members in implementing it. Following his reelection as Vice Chair of the TAG, Mr. Vega
 

 

thanked the participants for their valuable cooperation, saying that he hoped to hold the Group's Fourth Meeting in Mérida, Mexico, in September 2003.
 

TAG on Port Security. The Chair of this TAG, Mr. Raymond Barberesi, of the delegation of the United States (US MARAD), stressed the importance of this issue for his government, in view of the terrorist events in past months and the measures being taken to improve port security (document CECIP/doc.18/02). He explained the recent law on maritime security against terrorism approved in his country in November 2002. He indicated that it would have a severe impact on ports around the world that did not meet the security standards and from which ships sailed toward ports in his country. He also referred to the Container Security Initiative (CSI), through which U.S. Customs was conducting preliminary inspections of containers at their ports of origin as the ships carrying them departed toward ports in his country, enabling them to enter U.S. ports more rapidly. He also spoke about physical and industrial security measures adopted by the IMO. Specialized presentations were made on each of these points by Mr. Phillip Murray (CSM), Mr. Thomas Kurnegay (Port of Houston), Mr. Bill Dewitt (Stevedoring Services of America), Mr. Terrence White (CSX World Terminal), Mr. Carlos Massa (Customs) and Mr. Curtis Roach (IMO). All of the situations described underscored the urgent need to establish hemispheric norms, engage in self-assessment with respect to port security, and train port officials accordingly. In this connection, he described the efforts of a group of experts in his TAG to prepare a questionnaire for the purposes of such self-assessment, as well as guides and recommendations for raising the standards of port security. He referred to the work being conducted by his Administration in implementing the Inter-American Program for Port Security Training for 2002, financed with IACD resources, which had been cited as a model in the aforementioned port security legislation in his country. He believed that the TAG required greater participation from most of its member countries, as well as from associate members. He therefore proposed the establishment of three Vice Chairs (Operating Security: Alfonso Campins Padilla, from Guatemala; Integral Security: Philip Murray from the United States, and Training in Security: Pedro Sánchez Rodríguez, from the Dominican Republic, as well as regional coordinators (Central America: Alfonso Campins Padilla, from Guatemala; Mercosur: Diego Pinkler, from Argentina; Andean Group: Elizabeth Trezzi, from Ecuador, the English-speaking Caribbean: Everton Walters, from Barbados; the Spanish-speaking Caribbean: Pedro Sánchez Rodríguez, from the Dominican Republic; and North America: Philip Murray, from United States) to facilitate the acomplishment of its tasks. He proposed a Work Plan for 2003. Finally, he expressed appreciation for the increased participation of port authorities and executives in his country who had shown interest in the activities of the TAG.
 

TAG on Navigation Safety and Environmental Protection. The chair of the TAG, Dr. Luis Abot, Delegate of Argentina, expressed his delegation has seized the work of all the tasks previously assigned to them, which means a commitment to the TAG. He highlighted the contribution of the information provided by many specialized presentations on navigation control, and in particular on the application of VTSs. He stressed the need to use a questionnaire to collect information about navigation control systems used in the region’s ports. He reemphasized the importance on environmental
 

protection and the urgent need to develop environmental management plans. A presentation was made on this subject. He indicated that priority was given to the question of hazardous cargo and presented a questionnaire for use in obtaining regional information on this point. He proposed the creation of a Vice Chair on environmental protection and another on navigation safety. Both were approved by the designation of the port of Bahía Blanca, and Venezuela, respectively. Lastly, he presented a Work Plan for 2003 that includes a presentation of the information of the questionnaires presented (VTS and hazardous cargo), and also contingency plans on oil spillovers, which he expected to be completed with the assistance of the TAG’s member countries and associate members. He concluded by thanking all of the countries and associate members for the support they had provided to the TAG.
 

 The Executive Board then approved the reports of the Chairs of the three TAGs.
 

3. Meetings of the Subcommittees of the Executive Board (item 11 on the agenda)
 

The Tenth Meeting of the Subcommittee on Policy and Coordination, the Fourth Meeting of the Subcommittee on Port Training, and the Fourth Meeting of the Subcommittee on Port Administration were held in a consecutive way, starting at 9:00 a.m. on December 5, 2002. The various reports presented at these meetings are provided in Annexes C, D, and E to this report.
 

4. Second Plenary Session
 

The Second Plenary Session was held at 12:00 p.m. on December 5, 2002, and was chaired by Dr. Diego Pinkler. The following agenda items were considered:
 

Cooperation for port development (item 7 on the agenda)
 

Discussions on this agenda item centered on the following points:
 

a. Recognition of Spain and the cooperation agreement with that country. The Secretariat reported that an agreement would soon be signed by the IACD and the CIP, both of the OAS, with the public entity Puertos del Estado, of Spain. In this connection, a program would have to be developed to permit the transfer of best practices from Spanish ports to the ports of Latin America and the Caribbean. The regional port authorities of Spain had also participated directly in the execution of projects to help modernize and develop ports. It was hoped that concessional loans would be available for this purpose. Recognition was also given to Spain's valuable contributions to the work of the CIP through Puertos del Estado. The Executive Board then approved resolution CECIP/RES.9 (IV-02).
 

 

 

 

b. Accreditation of port experts. In response to the initiatives of several delegations, the Secretariat presented a general outline of a program to accredit personnel working in their respective port systems for their experience, enabling them to assume similar responsibilities at any port in the hemisphere. This initiative came in response to current realities, given that economic globalization and regional integration efforts, with the exchange of goods, services, and persons, had opened the way for workers to exercise their professions in more than one country. The initiative was favorably received by the delegations in attendance, who instructed the Secretariat to prepare a report on the matter. The Executive Board then approved resolution CECIP/RES.7 (IV-02).
 

c. Second Ibero-American Seminar on Port Technology Exchange. The delegate of Spain, Mr. Carlos Ibarz explained that Puertos del Estado, together with private associates and the Government of Brazil, would be holding the Second Ibero-American Seminar on Port Technology Exchange in Salvador, Bahía, Brazil from June 1 to 7, 2003. In view of the success of the first exchange, he invited the delegates to attend this event and to collaborate by presenting information on activities of interest. It was agreed to support this initiative as part of the international cooperation activities of the CIP. The Executive Board approved resolution CECIP/RES.11 (IV-02) on the matter.
 

d. Study on costs by the Universidad Austral. Ricardo Sanchez and Georgina Pizzolito, of the Universidad Austral of Argentina, presented the results of a study on "Port Efficiency as a Determining Factor of International Transport Costs", which the CIP had sponsored through resolution CIDI/CIP/RES.31 (II-01), approved in San José, Costa Rica, in 2001. The study showed the different cost levels for marine transport, using quantifiable measurements obtained on the basis of information from different ports in the region. They described this mechanism as a useful tool for integration planning and decision-making . The study covered 41 port terminals in nine countries: four in Central America and five in South America. They explained in detail how the formula generated by the study functioned in making cost comparisons on the basis of real data and the distortion factors used, together with such efficiency factors as congestion and waiting time, total vessel time in port, time spent in conducting operations onboard, loading and unloading speed, etc. They described the positive results of the study and evaluations, which translated into cost reductions through increased efficiency. They offered to provide copies of their study to interested parties upon request.
 

f. Universidad Marítima Internacional of Panama. This recently established university had been engaged in an important effort to create a learning center for the maritime port sector, designed as a resource for Latin American countries, providing education of excellence and conducting scientific investigation. The delegate of Panama, Mr. Alfonso Rodríguez, gave a presentation on the subject that was well-received by the Executive Board, which then approved resolution CECIP/RES.10 (IV-02) on the matter. 

 

 

 

The regulation of port concessions (item 8 on the agenda)
 

Two presentations were given on this subject. The first, given by Mr. Juan García, Notary of Puertos del Estado of Spain, described the system of regulations and concessions being developed in Spain, in pursuance of recent efforts to modernize the state. It was based on the world macroeconomic model being applied in many countries, in which the State plays a subsidiary role as regulator and coordinator. He said these ideas had been enshrined in draft legislation under consideration in his country, which envisaged special guidelines for ports designed to adapt the current Spanish model to allow for greater intra-and extra-port competition and greater management autonomy, within a framework in which the state would provide a logistical platform while generally maintaining state ownership of infrastructure.
 

The second presentation was given by Mr. Antonio Marinetto and Mr. Ignacio Aragone, who agreed on the need to specify the various areas to which the clauses of port concession contracts apply. He noted that these contracts were not the end, but rather the start of a difficult process, i.e. the administration of these instruments. In this area, it is necessary to avoid difficulties between authorities and concessionaires, errors of application or misinterpretations, particularly in contracts that normally run for 25 years, where ultimately all that remains is the letter of the contract and accompanying rules, the officials who designed them having long since left the scene. They explained in detail the various stages that had to be considered in these functions, the basic role to be played by the authority, and the indispensable regulatory and control functions performed in different jurisdictions and by different agencies, noting that if these functions were to be concentrated in a single agency, that agency would become both judge and party. They explained a practical mechanism they had designed to execute controls in different areas, which they referred to as the decalogue for controlling concessions, as a tool to provide support for these important state functions. It was agreed to organize a seminar on the subject during the year, attesting to the participants' interest in this area.
  
Presentation on the ports of Uruguay (item 9 on the agenda)
 

The General Manager of the Port Administration of Uruguay, Mr. Jorge Cópolla, gave a presentation on the port model applied in his country, describing the experience of the Port of Montevideo, where quality constituted the greatest value added to the system in terms of time and efficiency. The objective is to achieve a balance between client needs and the Administration’s resources, constantly seeking to optimize efforts on behalf of port operators, internal processes, and concessionaires and suppliers in general.
 

The Port had been certified with ISO 9001 in the handling of hazardous goods, the allocation of piers, and maintenance management. The main objective was to establish a seal of quality mechanism for the port allowing the system to be applied to all activities conducted in the port, as well as a quality statement to be signed by port operators and concessionaires. A quality committee had been established for this purpose, composed of the highest-level representatives of institutions and companies involved in port activities.
 

Reference was made to a number of indicators that had been successfully reached with respect to efficient vessel traffic times, as well as to agreements concluded with other ports under cooperation programs with Brazil, Chile, El Salvador, and Nicaragua.
Presentation on the ports of Venezuela (item 10 on the agenda)
The principal delegate of Venezuela, Captain Julio Peña gave a presentation on the Ports of Venezuela, providing a physical description of the ports and statistical data on cargo movements and their respective growth rates. This provided a picture of how Puerto Cabello, in the state of Carabobo, had become the premier port of Venezuela and had been achieving targets set by the Autonomous Institute administering it. In evaluating contingency plans, he made special mention of plans for maintenance, sediment management, and human resource deployment used in these operations, all of which established special environmental standards of the highest order at the world level.
 

5. Third Plenary Session
 

The Third Plenary Session was held at 9:00 a.m. on December 6, 2002, and was chaired by Dr. Diego Pinkler. The following agenda items were considered:
 

Presentation of the reports by the Chairs of the Subcommittees on their previous meetings (item 12 on the agenda)
The Chairs of the Subcommittees on Policy and Coordination, Port Training, and Port Administration presented their reports, which are included in Annexes C, D, and E, respectively, to this report. The Executive Board then approved resolutions CECIP/RES.1, RES.2 and RES.3 (IV-02) on the 2003 Work Plans for each of these Subcommittees.
 

Statement of the Special Port Program (item 13 on the agenda)
 

The Secretary presented document CECIP/doc.13/02 on this matter, which included the income and expense statement, information on member country contributions, and itemized expenditures for 2001 and 2002. He noted that 2002 contributions amounted to 65% of expected income ($132,800). Expenditures totaling $141,200 had produced a deficit in excess of $8,000. He added that contribution careers for years past now amounted to 50% of an annual budget. Expenses in 2002, on the other hand, had reached the amounts budgeted. He said that the situation had made it impossible to carry out all of the activities programmed for the year. The Executive Board approved the financial statements presented by the Secretariat. Several delegates then called attention to the inequities between countries that had faithfully paid their contributions and those owing contributions for more than one year, which nonetheless continued to enjoy the same benefits (fellowships, information, etc.). The delegations agreed to again call upon port authorities of member countries with contribution arears to make their contributions as soon as possible. It was also agreed that it would be appropriate to penalize port
 

authorities with arears in excess of one year, such that as from April 1, 2003, their benefits derived from projects financed with resources from the Special Port Program would be suspended. The Executive Board then approved resolution CECIP/RES.12 (IV-02).
 

Place and date of the Fifth Meeting of the Executive Board (item 14 on the agenda)
 

The Secretary noted that pursuant to article 7 of the CIP's Rules of Procedure, the Executive Board was required to meet once a year, recalling that in resolution CECIP/RES.9 (III-01), the Executive Board had agreed to hold its Fifth Meeting in Venezuela in 2003. The delegate of Venezuela confirmed this agreement, proposing that the meeting should be held in Puerto La Cruz, in the state of Anzoátegui, from December 1 to 5, 2003. The participants approved this proposal by acclamation and expressed their thanks to the Government. The Executive Board then approved resolution CECIP/RES.14 (IV-02) on this item.
 

Place and date of the Sixth Meeting of the Executive Board (item 15 on the agenda)
 

The Chair offered to host this meeting in 2004. The delegate of Nicaragua expressed interest in holding the meeting in his country. The participants approved this proposal by acclamation and expressed their thanks to the Government of Nicaragua. The Executive Board then approved resolution CECIP/RES. 15 (IV-02) on this item.
 

Other issues (item 17 on the agenda)
 

a. Place and date of the Third Meeting of the Inter-American Committee on Ports. 

The Secretary pointed out that according to the CIP's Rules of Procedure, the Committee was required to meet every two years, that the Government of the Republic of Mexico had offered to host its Third Meeting, to be held in 2003, and that the Committee had accepted this offer by resolution CIDI/CIP/RES.33 (II-01). The delegate of Mexico confirmed that the Third Meeting of the CIP would be held Mérida, in the state of Yucatán, Mexico, from September 8 to 12, 2003. The participants accepted this offer by acclamation and expressed their thanks to the Government of the Republic of Mexico. The Executive Board then approved resolution CECIP/RES.13 (IV-02).
 

b) Signature of the Agreement on Cooperation and Mutual Assistance among Inter-American Port Authorities.
Considering that the Agreement was open to signatures, the duly accredited representatives of the following countries agreed to be bound by this instrument: for Paraguay, Dr. Gerardo Vásquez, Chair of the Administración Nacional de Navegación y Puertos; for Nicaragua, Mr. Roberto Zelaya, Chair of the Empresa Nacional de Puertos; and for El Salvador, Mr. César Ruy Miranda, Chair of the Comisión Nacional Portuaria Autónoma. This brought the number of signatory
 

 

countries to 13. The Executive Board approved resolution CECIP/RES.4 (IV-02) on the matter.
 

c) Presentation of a proposal for the port magazine.
Mrs. María Teresa Valderrama, the representative of a Venezuelan publishing firm that produced a magazine for Venezuela’s Instituto Nacional de Espacios Acuáticos (INEA), presented a proposal for what could constitute the CIP Magazine, based on the port magazine that company was already publishing regularly. The presentation covered all of the various aspects of a project of this nature. The Chair thanked the representative for her contribution.
 

d) WHTI.
The delegate of Canada presented an initiative to strengthen ties and the exchange of information between the CIP and the Western Hemisphere Transport Initiative (WHTI), which was believed to have a role to play as a forum for cooperation and the exchange of information among the Transportation Ministers of the 34 countries of the Summit of the Americas. There was an interesting exchange of favorable opinions, following which the Executive Board approved resolution CECIP/RES.5 (IV-02).
 

e) Four-year plans.
The Secretary indicated that to better address the matters covered by the CIP Plans of Action, the time frame should be the same as the term of the Executive Board, which was four years, rather than two as currently established in the rules of procedure. The duration of each plan would then be equal to the term of the Executive Board. The Executive Board approved resolution CECIP/RES.8 (IV-02) on the matter, which was to be confirmed by the Board at its next meeting.
 

f) Visit to Punta del Este.
This visit took place on December 7, 2002, and consisted of a tour of the recreation port at Punta del Este.
 

g) Vote of thanks.
The delegations expressed their thanks to the National Port Administration of the Eastern Republic of Uruguay and to the CIP Secretariat for successfully organizing the Fourth Meeting of the Executive Board of the CIP. The Executive Board then approved resolution CECIP/RES.16 (IV-02).
 

6. Fourth Plenary Session
 

The Fourth Plenary Session was held at 4:00 p.m. on December 6, 2002, and was chaired by Dr. Diego Pinkler. The following agenda item was considered:
 

 

 

 

Consideration and approval of draft resolutions to establish the Work Plan of the Executive Board for 2003 (item 16 on the agenda)
 

The Chair submitted 17 draft resolutions to the Executive Board for consideration. The Committee unanimously approved 16 of these resolutions, the text of which is included in section VIII of this report.
 

7. Closing Session
 

The Closing Session was held at 9:30 p.m. on December 6, 2002, and was attended by Dr. Diego Pinkler, principal delegate of Argentina and Chair of the Executive Board, Mr. Agustín Aguerre, President of the National Port Administration (ANP) of Uruguay, and Dr. Carlos M. Gallegos, Executive Secretary of the CIP.
 

Dr. Pinkler said that joint efforts during the meeting had made it possible to accomplish the goals set for the meeting, in furtherance of the CIP’s objectives. He said that his delegation was pleased with the positive exchange of ideas and the interest shown in the meeting’s deliberations. He concluded by thanking the authorities of Uruguay, and in particular, those of the ANP, for their kindness and efforts to ensure a successful meeting.
 

Dr. Gallegos then thanked the ANP and the delegates for their efforts during the meeting. He urged the port authorities to assume the responsibilities assigned to each delegation, with a view to fully carrying out the Work Plan for 2003. He emphasized the excellent attendance by representatives of the member countries and associate members of the TAGs, which attested to the increasing importance being assigned to meetings of the Executive Board and TAGs. He thanked the experts and representatives of the international agencies for their active participation, and the administrative staff of the Secretariat for their work, all of which contributed to the success of the meeting.
 

Lastly, Mr. Aguerre praised the productive work that had been done during the meeting, thanked the CIP and the delegations for their participation, and wished the foreign participants a safe return home. He concluded by closing the meeting.
 

CECIP/RES.1 (IV-02)
 

2003 WORK PLAN OF THE SUBCOMMITTEE ON POLICY AND COORDINATION
 

THE EXECUTIVE BOARD OF THE INTER-AMERICAN COMMITTEE ON PORTS,
HAVING SEEN:
The Report of the Tenth Meeting of the Subcommittee on Policy and Coordination of the Executive Board; and
CONSIDERING:
That, through resolution CIDI/CIP/RES. 27 (II-01) the Inter-American Committee on Ports approved its Plan of Action 2002-2003, which is implemented through the Executive Board and its Subcommittees; and
 

That the 2003 Work Plan of the Subcommittee on Policy and Coordination must be defined,
RESOLVES:
 

1. To approve the following 2003 Work Plan of the Subcommittee on Policy and Coordination:
 

a. Follow-up of economic integration processes in the Hemisphere and of their impact on ports; 

To instruct the Secretariat to update the changes that take place in these areas.
 

To urge the Working Group coordinated by the Delegation of Argentina and made up by the Delegation of Colombia, Costa Rica, the Dominican Republic, Mexico, and Venezuela to submit to the next regular meeting a report on possible strategies to evaluate the impact of these processes on port systems.
 

 

 

 

 

 

b. Agreement on Cooperation and Mutual Assistance among Inter-American Port Authorities 

 

To urge the countries that have not yet done so to sign the Agreement and to request the countries that have signed it to deposit with the OAS General Secretariat the corresponding instrument of ratification, approval, or accession.
 

c. Evaluation of the Technical Advisory Groups 

 

To conduct an evaluation of existing TAGs on the basis of their performance.
 

d. Relations with international organizations and with the private sector 

 

i) To entrust the Secretariat to strengthen the relations of cooperation with international organizations with interest in the subject, in order to carry out joint activities for the benefit of hemispheric ports.
 

ii) To urge the countries to strenghten the private sector participation in the activities of the Committee, the Executive Board, the Subcommittees and TAGs, encouraging and promoting, further integration of this important sector of the port economy.
 

e. Relations with observer countries to the OAS 

 

To instruct the Secretariat to send communications to the Permanent Observer countries to the OAS, to urge them to cooperate with the CIP.
 

f. Third Meeting of the Inter-American Committee on Ports 

 

To assist the delegation of Mexico in the programming of this meeting and to hold a special meeting for that purpose.
 

g. Fifth Meeting of the Executive Board 

 

To assist the Delegation of Venezuela in the programming and organization of this meeting.
 

h. CIP magazine 

 

To entrust the Delegation of Argentina with presenting in the next meeting of the Subcommittee on Policy and Coordination, a final proposal for a magazine, including its editorial content, costs, format, distribution channels, and other aspects for its publication.
 

2. To entrust the Delegation of Argentina, which chairs this Subcommittee, and the Delegation of Barbados, in its capacity as vice chair, with ensuring that this resolution is implemented. Likewise, to request that those delegations in charge of implementing this resolution submit their reports to the next regular meeting of the Executive Board. 

 

3. To request member countries, in particular those that are members of this Subcommittee, to provide the necessary support for the execution of this Work Plan. 

 

 

CECIP/RES.2 (IV-02)
 

2003 WORK PLAN OF THE SUBCOMMITTEE ON PORT TRAINING
 

 

THE EXECUTIVE BOARD OF THE INTER-AMERICAN COMMITTEE ON PORTS,
 

HAVING SEEN:
 

The report of the Fourth Meeting of the Subcommittee on Port Training of the Executive Board; and
 

CONSIDERING:
 

That, through resolution CIDI/CIP/RES.27 (II-01) the Inter-American Committee on Ports approved its 2002-2003 Plan of Action, which is implemented through the Executive Board and its Subcommittees; and
 

That the 2003 Work Plan of the Subcommittee on Port Training must be defined,
 

RESOLVES:
 

1. To approve the following 2003 Work Plan of the Subcommittee on Port Training:
 

a. To execute the 2003 Inter-American Port Training Program, which includes holding the following activities: 

 

i. Regional Course on Port Security for Caribbean Countries, in Barbados 

ii. Regional Course on Port Security for Andean Countries, in Peru 

iii. Regional Course on Port Security for Mercosur Countries, in Argentina 

iv. Regional Course on Port Security for Central American countries, in Dominican Republic 

v. VIII Ibero-American Port Management Course, in cooperation with Puertos del Estado of Spain, in Madrid, Spain 

vi. IV Ibero-American Port Engineering Course, in cooperation with Puertos del Estado of Spain, in Santander, Spain 

vii. Seminar on Port Tariffs, in cooperation of UNCTAD in Managua, Nicaragua 

viii. Seminar on Port Tariffs for Caribbean countries, in cooperation with UNCTAD, in Barbados 

ix. Inter-American Course on Port Management, in cooperation with the Port of Miami, United States, in English 

x. Seminary of Port Concessions 

 

b) To offer two fellowships for the Master’s course in Port Management and Intermodal Transportation 2003-2004, in Valencia, Spain, offered by the Fundación Instituto Portuario de Estudios y Cooperación (IPEC) of the Comunidad Valenciana.
 

c) To entrust the Delegation of the United States, with the support of the Secretariat, with the study of the possibility of setting up a half-scholarship for three candidates from the Caribbean countries to the International Course on Port Planning and Management at the University of New Orleans, United States.
 

d) To instruct the Secretariat to compile the maximum possible information on courses, workshops and seminars on port training held in the region, and to coordinate with COCATRAM, TRAIMAR, ATAS, CARICOM, the Maritime University of the Caribbean of Venezuela and the International Maritime University of Panama, the possibility of making maximum use of all opportunities identified.
 

e) To urge member countries to take into consideration the conclusions and recommendations of the questionnaire on training needs (CECIP/doc.25/02) made by the Secretariat, in the implementation of their respective training programs.
 

2. To entrust the Delegation of the United States, which chairs this Subcommittee, and the Delegation of Barbados, in its capacity as vice chair, to ensure that this resolution is implemented. Likewise, to request that those delegations in charge of the execution of this resolution present their respective reports in the next regular meeting of the Executive Board.
 

3. To request that member countries, in particular those that are members of this Subcommitte provide the necessary support for the execution of this Work Plan.
 

CECIP/RES.3 (IV-02)
 

2003 WORK PLAN OF THE SUBCOMMITTEE ON PORT ADMINISTRATION
 

 

THE EXECUTIVE BOARD OF THE INTER-AMERICAN COMMITTEE ON PORTS,
HAVING SEEN:
The Report of the Fourth Meeting of the Subcommittee on Port Administration of the Executive Board, and
CONSIDERING:
 

That, through resolution CIDI/CIP/ RES. 27(II-01) the Inter-American Committee on Ports approved its 2002-2003 Plan of Action, which is implemented through the Executive Board and the Subcommittees, and
 

That the 2003 Work Plan of the Subcommittee on Port Administration must be defined,
 

RESOLVES:
 

1. To approve the following 2003 Work Plan of the Subcommittee on Port Administration:
 

a. Port Reforms (Assigned to the Delegation of Argentina) 

 

To conduct a study to identify the specific mechanisms used by member countries to implement port bidding procedures and the further monitoring of concessions.
 

b. Port Costs (Assigned to the Delegation of Mexico) 

 

To direct this study to update the data collected to date, tending to the improvement of the forms and collection system used.
 

c. Ports and the Tourism Industry (Assigned to the Delegation of the Dominican Republic) 

 

To direct this study to identify the new types of last-generation cruise ships and their port requirements.
 

 

 

d. Port Statistics: (Assigned to the Delegation of Mexico) 
 

To perfect the statistical data collection format, taking into consideration the forms developed for such purposes by COCATRAM and the Andean Community. Likewise, to prepare an inventory of special port facilities in the member countries, including a description of their respective equipment.
 

e. Dredging (Assigned to the Delegation of Venezuela) 

 

To direct this study to determine the major problems resulting from dredging, and of the companies that currently provide such services in the region.
 

f. Facilitation and Logistics (Assigned to the Delegation of Venezuela) 

 

To conduct an analysis of the implementation of the FAL 65 Convention and its impact on the logistics chain of the countries of the hemisphere.
 

g) Panama Canal (Assigned to the Delegation of Panama)
 

To conduct an analysis of the current development of the Panama Canal and its
impact on the regional and world economy.
 

2. To urge member countries to designate one or more liaison officers in their respective countries, to act as permanent communication channels with the Subcommittee. Each country should communicate, the names of those officers to the Delegation of Panama in its capacity as Chair of the Subcommittee, before February 1st, 2003.
 

3. To entrust the Delegation of Panama, which chairs this Subcommittee, as well as the Delegation of Venezuela in its capacity as vice chair, to ensure compliance with this resolution. Likewise, to request the responsible delegations for doing so, to submit their reports to the next regular meeting of the Executive Board.
 

4. To request member countries, particularly those that are part of this Subcommittee, to provide the necessary support for the execution of this Work Plan.
CECIP/RES.4 (IV-02)
 

AGREEMENT ON COOPERATION AND MUTUAL ASSISTANCE
AMONG INTER-AMERICAN PORT AUTHORITIES
 

 

THE EXECUTIVE BOARD OF THE INTER-AMERICAN COMMITTEE ON PORTS,
 

CONSIDERING:
 

That, through resolution CIDI/CIP/RES.19 (II-01), the Inter-American Committee on Ports adopted the Agreement on Cooperation and Mutual Assistance among Inter-American Port Authorities;
 

That the Agreement is a very useful instrument for assisting member states in attaining the objectives of the CIP;
 

That up to this date the Agreement has been signed by several member states; and
 

That Article 21 of the Agreement provides for the possibility that the OAS member states may agree to be bound by the sole signing of the Agreement, while it also establishes that each member state may decide whether to become a party to the Agreement by means of (a) signing not subject to ratification, acceptance, or approval; (b) signing subject to ratification, acceptance, or approval; and (c) accession,
 

RESOLVES:
 

1. To urge the member states that have not yet done so to sign the Agreement on Cooperation and Mutual Assistance among Inter-American Port Authorities.
 

2. To keep the Agreement open for signature by other member states, in accordance with any of the modalities authorized by Article 21 of the same one.
 

3. To urge the member states that have signed the Agreement to deposit in the OAS General Secretariat the corresponding ratification, acceptance, or accession instrument.
CECIP/RES.5 (IV-02)
INFORMATION SHARING BETWEEN THE INTER-AMERICAN COMMITTEE ON PORTS AND THE WESTERN HEMISPHERE TRANSPORTATION INITIATIVE
 

 

THE EXECUTIVE BOARD OF THE INTER-AMERICAN COMMITTEE ON PORTS,
 

CONSIDERING:
 

That the Western Hemisphere Transportation Initiative (WHTI) is an official element of the Summit of the Americas process;
 

That the WHTI’s role is to act as a forum for cooperation and the exchange of information among the Transport Ministries of the 34 Summit countries;
 

That the WHTI draws its Action Program from the priority action areas and any other directives mutually agreed upon at meetings of the Ministers Responsible for Transportation of the Summit of the Americas countries and that individual countries or organizations that are members of the WHTI will lead, on a voluntary basis, the implementation of each priority action area;
 

That the purpose of the Executive Committee, currently chaired by Brazil and made up of representatives of all members’ transport ministries, and of the Inter-American Development Bank (IDB), the Organization of American States (OAS) and the United Nations’ Economic Commission for Latin America and the Caribbean (ECLAC), is to plan and monitor the implementation of the priority action areas identified by the Ministers Responsible for Transportation of the Summit of the Americas countries, as well as to provide a forum for cooperation and the exchange of information;
 

That the Executive Committee also serves as a forum for the planning of WHTI Ministerial meetings; and
 

That the next WHTI Ministerial Meeting will be held in Mexico, May 8-9, 2003,
 

RESOLVES:
 

1. To request the Chair of the Executive Board of the Inter-American Committee on Ports to communicate with the Chair of the WHTI Executive Committee in order to apprise the WHTI of the current activities undertaken by the CIP and to explore commonalities of purpose and the possibility of conducting joint activities in the future.
 

 

2. To urge the representatives of the member countries: (i) to inform their respective Ministers of Transportation of the CIP’s achievements before the next WHTI Ministerial meeting (Mexico, May 2003) and (ii) to request the WHTI Secretariat to include the topic of ports and the CIP in the agenda of the next Ministerial Meeting.
 

3. To request the Chair of the Executive Board to make a presentation of its main achievements at the next WHTI meeting.
 

CECIP/RES.6 (IV-02)
 

SUPPORT FOR THE INTER-AMERICAN PORT SECURITY TRAINING PROGRAM 2003
 

 

THE EXECUTIVE BOARD OF THE INTER-AMERICAN COMMITTEE ON PORTS,
 

CONSIDERING:
 

That the Maritime Administration of the United States of America (US MARAD), with support from the Secretariat of the OAS Inter-American Committee on Ports (CIP), has successfully conducted the Inter-American Port Security Training Program 2002, financed by the OAS Inter-American Agency for Cooperation and Development (IACD);
 

That the Program is directed to minimize risks involving, inter alia, terrorist acts and illicit traffic in arms and drugs, which threaten the vulnerability of hemispheric ports;
 

That it is essential to continue this program in future years to ensure proper formation and preparation of port personnel specializing in security; and
 

That the program has been designated as model in the port security legislation recently enacted by the US Government,
 

RESOLVES:
 

1. To urge member countries to give their strongest support to this Inter-American Port Security Training Program 2003, for which they should convey the IACD of the OAS, through their Ministries of Foreign Affairs, their interest in participating in this Program and their support thereto.
 

2. To thank the United States Maritime Administration (US MARAD) for its initiative in the creation of this Program, as well as the Secretariat for its active participation in its implementation.
 

CECIP/RES.7 (IV-02)
 

PORT EXPERT CERTIFICATION PROGRAM
 

 

THE EXECUTIVE BOARD OF THE INTER-AMERICAN COMMITTEE ON PORTS,
 

CONSIDERING:
 

That one of the characteristics of the Latin American port sector is the participation of a great diversity of professionals and practicing experts, most of whom have no special academic degree in port matters but come from various professions and have devoted their efforts to port issues;
 

That, as a result of economic globalization and regional integration movements that generate a exchange of goods, services and persons, workers have at present the possibility of conducting their activities in more than one country; and
 

That it is important to have an Inter-American mechanism that allows for certifying the expertise of port employees, thus enabling them to hold similar positions in any port in the hemisphere,
 

RESOLVES:
 

To request the Secretariat to design a Port Expert Certification Program, to assess the cost of such Program, to explore the possibilities of raising the necessary funding, and to submit a report on the matter to the next meeting of the Executive Board.
 

CECIP/RES.8 (IV-02)
 

FOUR-YEAR DURATION OF THE PLAN OF ACTION OF THE
INTER-AMERICAN COMMITTEE ON PORTS
 

 

THE EXECUTIVE BOARD OF THE INTER-AMERICAN COMMITTEE ON PORTS,
 

CONSIDERING:
 

That the Inter-American Committee on Ports has prepared biennial Plan of Action for guiding and developing its work and that the 2002-2003 Plan is still in force;
 

That to best address the issues provided for in the Plan of Action, the period they cover should be consistent with the four-year mandate of the Executive Board; and
 

That it is advisable that the duration of Plan of Action is the same as that of the mandate of the Executive Board,
 

RESOLVES:
 

1. To recommend to the Inter-American Committee on Ports that, starting in 2003, the Plan of Action should have a duration of four years.
 

2. To instruct the Secretariat to undertake, with the valuable cooperation and assistance of experts from the member countries, the preparation of the 2004-2007 Plan of Action of the Inter-American Committee on Ports, for presentation to the Subcommittee on Policy and Coordination, 60 days prior to the Third Meeting of the Inter-American Committee on Ports, to be held on 2003. In addition, to urge the Subcommittee on Policy and Coordination to review and adopt the Plan of Action and to submit it to the Committee in 2003.
 

CECIP/RES.9 (IV-02)
 

RECOGNITION TO SPAIN
 

 

THE EXECUTIVE BOARD OF THE INTER-AMERICAN COMMITTEE ON PORTS,
 

HAVING SEEN:
 

The evaluation reports of the VII Ibero-American Course on Port Management and the III Ibero-American Course on Port Engineering, held with the cooperation of Puertos del Estado of Spain, and the report on the questionnaire "Training Needs for Latin American and Caribbean Ports" (CECIP/doc.25/02);
 

CONSIDERING:
 

That the Government of Spain, through Puertos del Estado of Spain, has been providing invaluable cooperation to the CIP and the member countries, by holding the Ibero-American Courses on Port Management and Port Engineering, and through its active technical participation in the meetings of the Committee, the Executive Board, and the TAGs;
 

That, in addition, it has established an internship system for various port specialties in several Spanish ports; and
 

That, furthermore, it has granted fellowships for the Master´s course in Port Management and Intermodal Transport, given by the Fundación Instituto Portuario de Estudios y Cooperación (IPEC) of the Comunidad Valenciana,
 

RESOLVES:
 

1. To express its sincere gratitude to the Government of Spain, and in particular to the Ente Público Puertos del Estado, for their valuable support to the OAS Inter-American Committee on Ports, in the development and implementation of its technical assistance and cooperation programs. Also to extend its thanks to the Fundación Instituto Portuario de Estudios y Cooperación (IPEC) of the Comunidad Valenciana.
 

2. To request Puertos del Estado of Spain to take into consideration, in programming training activities as of 2004, the results of the questionnaire "Training Needs for Latin American and Caribbean Ports" training needs survey conducted by the CIP.
 

 

 

 

CECIP/RES.10 (IV-02)
 

SUPPORT FOR THE CREATION OF THE UNIVERSIDAD
MARÍTIMA INTERNACIONAL OF PANAMA
 

 

THE EXECUTIVE BOARD OF THE INTER-AMERICAN COMMITTEE ON PORTS,
 

CONSIDERING:
 

That the training and professional development of persons who work in the hemisphere’s port system is a need that requires seeking the highest standards of efficiency and academic excellence; and
 

That the Universidad Marítima Internacional of Panama, recently created, has been making important efforts to establish an academic learning center for the port maritime sector, designed to serve the countries of Latin America by providing educational excellence and scientific research,
 

RESOLVES:
 

1. To urge the member countries to provide technical and academic support to the implementation process of the Universidad Marítima Internacional of Panama, and other institutions similars of the Hemisphere.
 

2. To request the Delegation of Panama to explore, in cooperation with the Universidad Marítima Internacional of Panama, the possibility of conducting a high-level port management seminar in 2003.
 

CECIP/RES.11 (IV-02)
 

SUPPORT FOR THE SECOND IBERO-AMERICAN FORUM ON PORT TECHNOLOGY EXCHANGE
 

THE EXECUTIVE BOARD OF THE INTER-AMERICAN COMMITTEE ON PORTS,
 

CONSIDERING:
 

That the First Ibero-American Forum on Port Technology Exchange, held in 2000 in Cancún, Mexico, was widely accepted and allowed participants to draft and adopt a protocol to institutionalize the Ibero-American Forum on Port Technology Exchange, creating a Secretariat and a permanent organization with biennial meetings;
 

That the forum provides a unique opportunity for Organisms and the Ibero-American companies to join efforts to participate in major development and modernization processes of Ibero-American ports; and
 

That the Agencia Nacional de Transporte Aquaviario of Brazil has offered its valuable cooperation for hosting the second forum in the year 2003 in the city of Salvador, Bahía,
 

RESOLVES:
 

1. To urge the port authorities of the member countries to promote and disseminate this important Ibero-American forum.
2. To urge professionals of the port authorities of the member countries to attend and submit papers to the Second Ibero-American Forum on Port Technology Exchange to be held in Salvador, Bahía, Brazil, on June 1-7, 2003.
 

CECIP/RES.12 (IV-02)
 

FINANCING OF THE ACTIVITIES OF THE INTER-AMERICAN
COMMITTEE ON PORTS
 

 

THE EXECUTIVE BOARD OF THE INTER-AMERICAN COMMITTEE ON PORTS,
 

HAVING SEEN:
 

The report of the Secretariat on the status of contributions to the Special Port Program for 2002 (CECIP/doc.13/02);
 

CONSIDERING:
 

That, through resolution CIDI/CIP/RES.28 (II-01), the budget of the Inter-American Committee on Ports was approved for the 2002-2003 biennium, and it sets the annual amount of the contributions of port authorities of the member countries to the Special Port Program at US$6.000 for each year; and
 

That the report states that the port authorities of a number of member countries have not paid their contributions to the Special Port Program,
 

RESOLVES:
 

1. To urge the port authorities of the member countries to make their contributions of US$6.000 for the year 2003 to the Special Port Program of the Inter-American Committee on Ports.
 

2. To urge the port authorities of the member countries that have not made their contributions for prior years to pay them in full as soon as possible.
 

3. To recommend to member countries that they pay all their overdue contributions and their contribution for 2003 in the first months of that year.
 

4. To suspend the benefits from the projects financed with funds from the Special Port Program, beginning April 1st , 2003, that had been obtained by any country owing contributions for more than one year, until such situation normalizes.
 

5. To entrust the Subcommittee on Policy and Coordination to assess and propose the Executive Board in the next meeting, a system addressing the arrears of member countries.
 

 

 

CECIP/RES.13 (IV-02)
 

PLACE AND DATE OF THE THIRD MEETING OF THE INTER-AMERICAN COMMITTEE ON PORTS
 

 

THE EXECUTIVE BOARD OF THE INTER-AMERICAN COMMITTEE ON PORTS, 

 

CONSIDERING:
 

That the Rules of Procedure of the Inter-American Committee on Ports (CIP) stipulate that it shall meet every two years; and
 

That the Government of the Republic of Mexico has kindly offered to host the Third Meeting, to be held in 2003,
 

RESOLVES:
 

1. To hold the Third Meeting of the Inter-American Committee on Ports in Mérida, State of Yucatán, Mexico on September 8 - 12, 2003.
 

2. To express its gratitude to the Government of the Republic of Mexico for its offer to host this important event.
 

CECIP/RES.14 (IV-02)
 

PLACE AND DATE OF THE FIFTH MEETING OF THE EXECUTIVE BOARD
 

 

THE EXECUTIVE BOARD OF THE INTER-AMERICAN COMMITTEE ON PORTS,
 

CONSIDERING:
 

That Article 7 of the Rules of Procedure of the Inter-American Committee on Ports (CIP) stipulates that the Executive Board shall meet once a year; and
 

That the Government of the Bolivarian Republic of Venezuela has kindly offered to host the Fifth Meeting, to be held in 2003,
 

RESOLVES:
 

1. To hold the Fifth Meeting of the Executive Board in Puerto La Cruz, State of Anzoátegui, Bolivarian Republic of Venezuela, in December 1-5, 2003.
 

2. To express its gratitude to the Government of the Bolivarian Republic of Venezuela for its offer to host this important event.
 

CECIP/RES.15 (IV-02)
 

PLACE AND DATE OF THE SIXTH MEETING OF THE EXECUTIVE BOARD
 

THE EXECUTIVE BOARD OF THE INTER-AMERICAN COMMITTEE ON PORTS,
CONSIDERING:
That Article 7 of the Rules of Procedure of the Inter-American Committee on Ports (CIP) stipulates that the Executive Board shall meet once a year; and
 

That the Government of the Republic of Nicaragua has kindly offered to host the Sixth meeting, to be held in 2004,
 

RESOLVES:
 

1. To hold the Sixth Meeting of the Executive Board of the CIP in the Republic of Nicaragua in December 2004.
 

2. To express its gratitude to the Government of the Republic of Nicaragua for its offer to host this important event.
 

CECIP/RES.16 (IV-02)
 

VOTE OF THANKS
 

 

THE EXECUTIVE BOARD OF THE INTER-AMERICAN COMMITTEE ON PORTS,
 

CONSIDERING:
 

That the National Port Administration of the Oriental Republic of Uruguay, in keeping with resolution CECIP/RES.8 (III-01), has held the Fourth Meeting of the Executive Board of the Inter-American Committee on Ports with outstanding success, due in large part to the excellent job of organizing the event done by the authorities; and
 

That the General Secretariat of the Organization of American States, through its Office of the Inter-American Committee on Ports (OCIP), has contributed to the meeting’s success,
 

RESOLVES:
 

1. To express its sincere gratitude to the Government of the Oriental Republic of Uruguay, and, in particular to the National Port Administration, for its outstanding work in organizing this event.
 

2. To express thanks to the OAS General Secretariat, especially to its Office of the Inter-American Committee on Ports (OCIP), for its valuable contribution to the success of the work of this Executive Board.
 




